## MINUTES OF THE CAREERSOURCE FLAGLER VOLUSIA EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING FEBRUARY 11, 2020

A meeting of the CareerSource Flagler Volusia Executive Committee was called to order at 9:00 a.m., on the 11<sup>th</sup> day of February 2020 at the Administrative office of the organization, located at 329 Bill France Blvd., in the City of Daytona Beach, in the State of Florida, pursuant to written notice fixing said time and place; the same being filed and attached to these minutes.

Ms. Cheryl Tanenbaum chaired the meeting and Ms. Ann Lesizza served as recording secretary. Ms. Tanenbaum called the meeting to order and welcomed everyone. She requested introductions and the recording secretary noted everyone present.

The following members of the Executive Committee were present:

Ms. Nancy Bradley, Administrator – Daytona College, LLC

Dr. Aubrey Long, Vice President-Business & Community Development – Bethune-Cookman University

Mr. Bret Schmitz, President – Hudson Technologies, Inc.

Dr. Kent Sharples, President – CEO Business Alliance

Ms. Cheryl Tanenbaum, SVP/CFO – Intracoastal Bank

Mr. John Wanamaker, CCIM - Coldwell Banker Commercial Al Group\*

The following guests were also present:

Ms. Robin King, President & CEO – CareerSource Flagler Volusia

Ms. Ann Lesizza, Chief Administrative Officer - CareerSource Flagler Volusia

Ms. Jennifer Campbell, Chief Financial Officer - CareerSource Flagler Volusia

Mr. Charlie Howell, Vice President, Business Development & Technology – CareerSource Flagler Volusia

Ms. Christine Sikora, Vice President, Innovation Workforce Solutions – CareerSource Flagler Volusia

Ms. Donna Runge, Administrator – Department of Economic Opportunity

Ms. Velma Lowe, Managing Director of Operations – Career Steps, Inc.

Ms. Kathy Spencer, Director of Business & Career Services – Case Management, Inc.

Mr. Howard Johnson, Data Manager – Eckerd Connects

Mr. Brian Willard, Director – Road to Success Program

## \*via Conference Call

Ms. Tanenbaum announced that the first item on the Agenda was a review of the March Board Meeting Agenda draft. Ms. Robin King addressed the Board and stated that the March meeting is generally when the Department of Economic Opportunity presents the annual report of performance and they have requested to present at our March meeting. Next, Ms. King recommended that the Committee consider Ms. Jayne Fifer from VMA as the March meeting speaker. She explained that Ms. Fifer is highlighting women in manufacturing and wanted her to present to the Board about her campaign. There are posters that will be placed in the Centers and various other locations to emphasize careers for women in the manufacturing industry.

Minutes of the Meeting February 11, 2020 Page Two

Additionally, Ms. King stated that another item for the March meeting would be to review the tasks established at the January planning meeting under the strategic imperatives. The Committee members discussed the draft and agreed on the March meeting topics. Ms. King reported that one of the items that will be coming resulting from some of the issues that happened in the Tampa Bay – Pinellas area, is some type of a training for board members and local elected officials to be sure they understand their responsibilities and stewardships.

The next item was a brief discussion about the January 16<sup>th</sup> planning session that was held. The members stated that the meeting went well but had issues with the layout of the room. Staff will look at venues for next year. They commented on the success of the content of the meeting and the facilitators.

Dr. Aubrey Long presented a report on the activity of the Business Development Committee. He stated that they met on February 4<sup>th</sup> and the Committee formally voted to change the name of the Committee from Industry Demand Connection Committee to Business Development Committee. Dr. Long reported that the Committee discussed the upcoming Alliance4 Interchange event that would be taking place on February 14, 2020. Next, he reviewed the status of the Ice House staff training. Currently there have been six staff members who have completed the training and eight who have begun the training. Dr. Long stated that the Committee also reviewed the Strategic Imperatives. He explained that the task, related to the Continuous and Accurate Business Intelligence imperative, was to ensure we know what is going on in the business community in order to be prepared for anything that will affect local economic outcomes. A suggestion was made to take a deeper dive into our chosen industries and understand how to address hiring and retention issues. Dr. Long advised that statistical data and hiring projections were provided to the Committee. The Committee discussed the various industries and selected the Healthcare sector as the current industry to focus.

Dr. Long reported that, due to the Alliance4 being scheduled on Valentine's Day, the Hospitality Group event was held on January 22<sup>nd</sup> at the Daytona Tortugas Baseball field. The event was very successful. The Volusia and Flagler Schools presented the Needs Survey at the event.

Next, Ms. Nancy Bradley requested that Ms. Christine Sikora report to the Committee on behalf of the Career Pathways Committee. She presented the Request For Proposals (RFP) timeline. Ms. Sikora distributed a copy of the timeline and reviewed the dates. She stated that the RFP was released on November 12, 2019 and a Bidder's Workshop was held on December 3, 2019. The proposal deadline is March 2, 2020. Ms. Sikora reviewed the various Committee and Board meeting dates and advised that the contract period will begin on July 1, 2020.

The Executive Committee members discussed the Sunshine obligations of the Committee members charged with review of the proposals. Ms. Sikora explained that two Board members cannot discuss the proposals outside of a meeting because that would violate Sunshine. Committee members will be advised that all questions must be directed back to staff.

Ms. Robin King reported to the Committee that another issue that is odd this year is that the State Board will not be meeting until June 4<sup>th</sup>, 2020 to approve the allocations. She stated that

Minutes of the Meeting February 11, 2020 Page Three

we are expecting to receive the planning allocations in April and we will create a budget based on the planning allocations. Ms. King responded to questions regarding the allocations considering the low unemployment numbers. She explained that the individuals we are serving are harder to serve and require more services.

Ms. Robin King addressed the Committee members and provided a brief report on the January 22<sup>nd</sup> Alliance4 Hospitality event. She explained that the Hospitality industry sector was scheduled separately due to the Alliance4 event that is happening on Valentine's Day. The event was held at the Tortugas Club House. Ms. King reported an exceptional turnout; there were 40 attendees from 21 local hotels and restaurants. Flagler and Volusia County schools discussed the Local Comprehensive Needs Assessment and there was a speaker from the American Hotel and Lodging Association. The speaker discussed apprenticeships specifically for hotels and restaurants. She talked about a project called "Opportunity Youth" with CareerSource Central Florida. Ms. King stated that currently, we have some unobligated TANF funds; money used to serve those individuals receiving cash assistance. She stated that we can offer a summer youth program with those funds. We will be able to serve about 25 low income youth who are currently enrolled in one of the hospitality-specific career academies. Ms. King advised that Councilwoman and Board member, Barbara Girtman, is particularly interested in this program. Ms. King recommended that an Ad Hoc Committee for summer youth be formed with Ms. Girtman chairing.

1. After discussion, upon motion duly made, seconded and unanimously carried, the Executive Committee approved the use of funds to establish a summer youth program with the Chair designating an Ad Hoc Committee.

The next item on the Agenda was the Fifth Third Banking Resolution for the Corporate Bank Account. Ms. Jennifer Campbell addressed the Committee and reported on the changes being made to the banking accounts. She explained that we needed to remove the former Chair on the account and add the new Chair and would also be replacing the CFO with the Vice President of Innovation Workforce Solutions.

2. After discussion, upon motion duly made, seconded and unanimously carried, the Executive Committee approved the following resolutions:

RESOLVED, that Fifth Third Bank ("Bank") is designated a depository of the Company, with full authority to accept deposits made at any time, by any person, and in any form to the credit of this Company in accounts with Bank, in accordance with the written and verbal instructions of the person(s) presenting the funds for deposit or of any document accompanying said deposits and subject to the rules and regulations of Bank.

RESOLVED FURTHER, that Bank is authorized to pay or otherwise honor or apply without inquiry and without regard to the application of the proceeds all checks, drafts, and other orders for the payment, transfer and withdrawal of money from any and all accounts maintained by this Company with Bank, including those drawn to the individual order of a singer, when signed, accepted or endorsed by any of the following officers or employees of this Company:

Minutes of the Meeting February 11, 2020 Page Four

## Printed or Typed Name:

Robin R King President & CEO
Charlie Howell Vice President
Christine Sikora Vice President

Cheryl Tanenbaum Chair

RESOLVED FURTHER, that any of the above named officers(s), member(s), or partners is/are hereby authorized on behalf of the Company to (i) execute the necessary documents to conduct, if applicable, wire transfer services, automated clearing house transactions, electronic data interchange, sweep services, deposit management services, and lockbox services; and (ii) authorize outgoing wire transfer requests and transfer to and from the accounts of this Company using the funds transfer system of the automated clearing house.

RESOLVED FURTHER, that any of the above named officer(s), person(s), member(s), or partner(s) is/are hereby authorized on behalf of this Company to delegate to another person or persons, as evidenced in a form provided by Bank and executed by any of the above named officer(s), person(s), member(s), or partner(s), the authority to (i) serve as a Channel Administrator as that term is defined under the Bank's Online Channel Access Agreement that governs *Channel Services*, such as Fifth Third Direct; and (ii) initiate electronic funds transfers through use of a Channel Service or through Direct Send File Transfer.

RESOLVED FURTHER, that a facsimile signature of any or all of the above-named signers shall constitute the signature of said signer, regardless of by whom or by what means the actual or purported facsimile signature may have been affixed, if such facsimile signature resembles the facsimile specimen(s) (if any) filed with Bank by the secretary or other officer of this Company.

RESOLVED FURTHER, that the Bank is authorized to rely upon the foregoing resolution until receipt by Bank of written notice of any change or revocation.

The next item before the Committee was the Four-Year Plan. Ms. King provided a brief background of the requirements to write the Plan and explained that the Four-Year Plan is updated every two years. She reported that the Strategic Imperatives discussed at the January meeting were incorporated into the Plan. The Plan requires approval of the Counties and then it is forwarded to the State Board for their approval. The link to the Plan was forwarded to the Board members in January and is posted for comments on our web page. Ms. King discussed the requirement to include infrastructure funding agreements with the Plan and some of the issues she is experiencing with the Division of Blind Services.

3. After discussion, upon motion duly made, seconded and unanimously carried, the Committee approved the Four-Year Plan as presented.

Minutes of the Meeting February 11, 2020 Page Five

There was a brief discussion regarding the number of Board members required in Flagler. Ms. King reported that the Interlocal Agreement sets the number of Board members required in each County. Effective June 30<sup>th</sup>, we will be down one member in Flagler since Sean Lafferty's term will expire. Ms. King stated that she has been talking with Mr. Arthur Loeffler of Radionics. Ms. King also stated that she would like to have one more member from the West Volusia area. The members discussed Ms. Helga van Eckert's membership and stated that they felt she did an excellent job. The members reviewed the application of Ms. Katrina Friel, Flagler County Economic Development Manager.

4. After discussion, upon motion duly made and unanimously carried, the Executive Committee approved the Board member application of Ms. Katrina Friel.

Ms. Robin King addressed the Committee regarding future activities. She reported that there will be Board training and she will advise as more details come from the State. Ms. King stated that the two big words coming from Tallahassee are "documentation" and "transparency. Staff are requesting that a review be made, maybe via an Ad Hoc or Executive Committee, of the Board level policies in comparison to CareerSource Florida policies to ensure our policies are aligned and amended or created if there is something that is missing or that might be beneficial.

Ms. King reported that we have scheduled dates for upcoming Alliance4 Events:

August 14, 2020 February 12, 2021 August 13, 2021 February 11, 2022

Dr. Sharples inquired about the layoffs at Costa and what our role was. Ms. King advised that we are doing a REACT. Costa is laying off in eight phases; phase one was just completed. We are providing information to them regarding the services we can offer. Additionally, we are collaborating with VMA who is collecting the businesses with openings. Next, the Committee discussed Lucky's Market closing.

The next item on the Agenda was the President & CEO's Evaluation. Ms. King stated that she advised the Chair the meeting is in Sunshine and no one has been asked to leave the room. In previous years, staff had been asked to leave. She explained that we are a private non-profit and legally personal information is private. However, since we are a sub-recipient of Federal funds through the state, we are recording to be transparent. In the past there has been a memo from the Board Chair to the Finance Department regarding the President & CEO's compensation.

Ms. King provided the 2018-2019 Outcomes Report and reviewed the items highlighted. She explained that the report is based on the goals established by the Department of Economic Opportunity. Ms. King commented on how she spent her time. She explained the performance measures and the consequences of not meeting a measure two years in a row. She discussed her role in the community and developing partnerships.

Minutes of the Meeting February 11, 2020 Page Six

The staff survey was attached to the Outcomes Report and Ms. King discussed the survey, how it is collected and what is done with the results.

The Committee asked about a budget for compensation and Ms. King explained that we are just beginning to prepare the budget and that she has done some preliminary calculations. She discussed the staff members retiring this year and her planning. Ms. King left the room at the request of the Committee.

The Executive Committee discussed percentages based on the state funding and decided to review the President and CEO's compensation after planning allocations are received from the state.

The Committee expressed their appreciation of the excellent job Ms. King is doing as President & CEO of the organization.

There being no further business to come before the meeting, it was adjourned.

Recording Secretary	